
Up Hatherley Parish Council: Minutes of a Parish Council Meeting, held at the Village Hall, Cold Pool Lane, Up Hatherley, on Tuesday 4th September  2018, at 7.30 pm.

955 Members Present

Chairman: A. Bamford; Cllr. P. Worsley, N. Holden, S. Fowler, D Young, R. Whyborn, D. Willcox, A. Houlton, J. Wells and R. Johnes  

Also in Attendance: Clerk Kathryn Oakey, James Russell from the Redding’s Residents Association, Cllr Dilys Barrell from Park Ward and 8 parishioners.  

956 Welcome

The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting, and in particular welcomed James Russell and Dilys Barrell who had both come to talk about specific issues impacting on the parish.  Both of these items will be taken under parishioner questions  

957 Apologies for absence 
Cllr. S. Bamford
958 Notice of Vacancies / co-option of new members

There are still five vacancies on the parish council and all were asked to think about suitable candidates that could be approached for possible co-option.
959 Declaration of Members’ Interests

Cllr Whyborn expressed an interest in the Airport. He has recently joined the Airport Management Committee.
960 Submissions from Members of the Public

James Russell from the Reddings Residents Association (RRA) informed the meeting that he is the liaison officer for the RRA.  He was here to discuss a number of issues:
· The Airport

· Grovefield Way Aldi / Costa, and 

· Grovefield Way, Blenheim Villas

The Chairman informed him that the Grovefield Way issue regarding Costa and Aldi had been discussed at length by the Council, however any forward collaboration on the issue would be welcome.  The Councils initial response to the application was that it was not appropriate development in the greenbelt and associated traffic issues would ensue.  Cllr Whyborn noted that he understood that the Costa coffee had now been removed from the latest application.  Another parishioner present informed the meeting that this was no longer greenbelt land, following the JCS, however the approved development was office not retail.  Cllr Whyborn will double check that this has indeed come out of the greenbelt.
Turning to Blenheim Villa this is a recent application to develop in a garden and build two houses with access onto Grovefield Way.  Unfortunately Gloucestershire CC seem not to understand that this is a distributor road and have not raised any objections.  The RRA disagree and feel that this is an extremely dangerous precedent.   The Chairman agreed to follow this up at the next Highways meeting as it seemed very odd that the county council would take this position, when as a distributor road the nature of it is that traffic should flow freely.  The RRA will send over further information for distribution by the Clerk.

Cllr Worsley suggested that under the Planning item on the agenda we formally endorse the RRA objection, and all were in agreement.

The final issue related to the Airport, and Cllr Whyborn expressed an interest.  James explained that an application had been received re increased hours and the possibility of night flying.  The Chairman informed the meeting that the Airport had not been discussed recently, however there has been some email correspondence so we are aware of the application.  There is some confusion on the scope of the application as it does not seem to mention night flying which the RRA seems to think it does.  Cllr Whyborn informed the meeting that as he is now a board member he went to the Airport recently and asked a few questions and per the responses he received there is no intention for night flying as the airport closes at 8pm.
The Chairman noted that it was difficult to ascertain the height of the new proposed building from the plans, however it is likely to be hangar sized.  He suggested we be supportive of the application as it is to generate additional jobs, which should be welcomed.

The Chairman thanked James for attending and informed him that any forward collaboration would be welcomed.  Opening a line of communication is good and having James as the point of contact was ideal.

The Chairman introduced Dilys Barrell.  She informed the meeting that as part of her Ward was now in the parish, North 2, she was attending to gain our support for the speeding issue on Hatherley road.  The problem has been brought up by many residents, however all the Police could suggest was use of 30mph stickers that go on to the green waste bin.  Dilys has ordered these and some residents have taken them, however some already had them.  It seemed like  only a partial solution as the bins are only out once a fortnight.

The Chairman informed her that we do have a VAS system, however it is currently broken.  As it requires posts for mounting and it took four years to get posts installed, it was unlikely to be usable in the new part of the parish any time soon.  Cllr Young reported that he has been liaising with Debbie Palmer, the Road Safety and Traffic Management Officer at the county council.  She has suggested to him that you can go on a list to use her Archer system, which monitors speed, He suggested she contact Debbie.  There was also the option of using a speed gun.
The Chairman informed the meeting that the VAS had provided some useful data recording 42,000 speeding cars on Up Hatherley Way on the approach to the Sunnyfield Lane roundabout over a two week period.

A parishioner asked if the council were aware that additional TPOs were being proposed for trees off Chargrove, TPO 284.  He passed around a picture, shown as Annex A.  Cllr Worsley confirmed that he was aware and would be supporting the application.  All were asked to support, deadline is 2nd October.  Previously the developers have tried to get an environmental consultant to rubbish the TPO, however this was overturned by the borough council.
961 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 10th July 2018
Cllr Johnes proposed and Cllr Worsley seconded.  The Chairman signed and initialled the pages.  The following matters arising were discussed:
Paragraph 945: 
· After heavy rain the Chairman checked Coombe Glen, however he observed very little pooling of water.  Of more concern was the Cold Pool Lane roundabout that seems to have a blockage.  This will be taken up with Rob Vale. 
· Willows will be pollarded in October.  A revised note to residents may be prepared.
· It was agreed that work could go ahead to replant the planters and hanging basket plants at the hall.  The Clerk will progress.
· Cllr Johnes is waiting on photos re the boundary walk and this can then be uploaded.  The Clerk will email Dave Reynolds and ask him if he can share.

Paragraph 946: 
Cllr Young attended the Leckhampton with Warden Hill meeting and obtained a copy of their Emergency Plan which they are happy for us to use as a template. The Chairman informed the meeting that he has done this and will distribute shortly for comments.  A couple of areas need finalising, one is around personnel resource available in an emergency, which he suggested as all councillors, also a specific response team.  It was agreed that this should just be the Chairman, the vice-chairman and Cllr Young, and all were in agreement. 

Paragraph 947:

· No further update on the Farm Shop application, so this is one to keep an eye on.

· Code training has taken place, the Clerk will scan and distribute the slides.   There was lots of discussion around declaration of interest requirements.  Another session will be held later in the month.

Paragraph 948:

The pocket park has been delayed as the borough council did not put in an official order with the county council.  Timescales are unknown for resolving.

Working Group Reports 

962 Planning and Strategy   
PW’s report is shown below:
	  NO
	ADDRESS
	RESPONSE
	VIEWED
	DISP’D

	0028
	TPO Hazebrouck Close
	N/O 
	
	

	01442
	Clean Linen laundry
	N/O 
	
	online

	01534
	2 Denbigh Road
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01566
	93 Kingscote Road West
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01578
	347 Hatherley Road
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01558
	2 Coombe Glen Lane
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01636
	12 Hollis road
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01598
	4 Jasmin Way
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01639
	282 Hatherley Road
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01658
	20 Sedgwick Gardens
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01696
	148 Caernarvon Road
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01679
	85 Kingscote Road West
	N/O criteria
	
	online


All were for extensions except:

· A TPO (Tree Preservation Order) where several trees were tidied up around Hazebrouck Close.

· Retrospective permission for an outbuilding at the Clean Linen laundry on Hatherley Road.

We were also contacted by the planners about objections from neighbours to two extensions on the grounds of light and view but agreed to accept the planners’ decision on both, one being the installation of a frosted side window instead of clear glass.

We also agreed to support a TPO on two orchards at Chargrove Lane, with a view to a corporate response as discussed previously.  It was agreed that we will support the TPO and Cllr Worsley will make the necessary actions.
Following the earlier discussions about Grovefield Way access it was agreed that we will object based on setting a precedent and the fact that this is a distributor road.  Cllr Whyborn suggested that the application is reviewed in more detail before we take a decision, so Cllr Worsley will follow this up.

It was agreed that there was no further decision to take regarding the Airport.  If an application is received to extend the opening hours then it is a different matter, however this is not indicated on the current application.

963 Footpaths and Open Spaces
Public Rights of Way (PRoW)

Cllr Willcox informed the meeting that the County Council had now formally responded that the new right of way is in place, however he is unsure how long leaseholders have to challenge.  One email has been received about the access by the car park behind the petrol station, and Cllr Willcox sent them additional information re the evidence to support the application.  Nothing else has been received.
Cllr Johnes noted that the access to the park behind Holmer Crescent / Chargrove Lane is overgrown.  He will speak initially to the borough council.
964 Highways and Transportation
Cllr Whyborn reported that the group had not met since the last meeting so there was not a lot to update the parish council on.  Most of the patching has been carried out, but a few additional areas need to be done.  A complaint was received about speeding by the pinch points, however when Cllr Whyborn attended there was no evidence of an issue, so it was possibly a one off.  The Chairman suggested additional 30mph bin signs could be purchased if required.
965 Finance 

1. Accounts for Payment listed below were approved:
[image: image1.emf]Cheque No. £ Detail Payee

1151 125.00Internal audit Iain Selkirk

1152 91.42refund S Bamford

1153 55.00Trophies Don Browning

1154 100.00Photos Z Bamford

1155 60.00Assistance with Uh in Bloom A Goodchild

Direct Payment £ Detail Payee

17-Jul 82.50village hall cleaning Mrs Reay 

17-Jul 200.00Tax HMRC

10-Jul 220.00Rubbish removal at hall All Rubbish Removed

30-Jul 125.00July Hall Mgt C Oakey 

30-Jul 400.00July Salary K Oakey 

29-Jul 96.36Refund e Lawrence

01-Aug 195.00Printing color co

06-Aug 19.80window cleaning Hi lo

06-Aug 876.00Tree works on greens Cheltenham tree services

20-Aug 27.24Refund re PROW D Willcox


2. External Audit
The Clerk informed the meeting that the accounts had been received back and there were no matters arising.  The completion notice has been placed on the website.  

966 Police and Community Safety Update
Cllr Young’s report is shown as Annex B.  There was some discussion on whether the VAS belonged to the parish council.  Cllr Whyborn agreed to follow this up.  It was suggested that rather than getting the VAS repaired we buy a newer version that would be much lighter and potentially solar powered.  The Chairman agreed to get quotes.
Cllr Young questioned whether the cycle path was legally the correct width for a shared space, and if was agreed this would be followed up with Rob Vale.

967 Communications and Village Hall

The group has not yet met so there was no report, however an email has been sent around to arrange a meeting and group membership was confirmed.
Cllr Johnes reported that there was a possibility that we could apply for the Community Pride funding for the works that are needed at the hall.  The deadline for applying is 14th September and he will ensure an application goes in.
Statistics from the website show increased usage, which is good news.

Some discussions took place around email addresses, as following the training councillors have been asked to have a parish email address.  It was decided that at this time it is not something that is needed, however the GDPR regs will be reviewed.  All should now be mindful when forwarding emails and ensure that they don’t include personal details.
968 Social and Recreation

Cllr Worsley informed the meeting that he was looking for a couple more advertisers for the Record, however following discussions it was agreed that we would add a borough and county council report.  Additional information would also be included  about the parish council including meeting dates and vacancies.  Discussions took place around delivering the Record this year, and it was agreed that we could use a company for part of the parish.
Following the successful Up Hatherley in Bloom event photos are available in Cotswold Life this month.  The Chairman will contact them to see if we can use the photos on the website.

The power supply to the tree on the green was discussed, and it was agreed that the Chairman would follow up with Western Power the cost for installing a metered supply.  Cllr Holden suggested that this year we will be requesting a bring your own mug for the mulled wine.

969 Next Meeting

The next meeting will be on 6th November 2018.

……………………………………………………..  6 Nov 2018

Chairman

List of Annexes:

Annex ‘A’   TPO map
Annex 'B'    Police and Community Safety Update
ANNEX A
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ANNEX B

Police and Community Safety Update Report

Neighbourhood Watch

Following on from our success in promoting NWH in the Parish, Bob Lloyd is getting a short article together to send to National Neighbourhood Watch to see if they will publish it in their next newsletter. 

Adrian, Richard and myself met with Bob Lloyd & Simon Bailey in August.
Main points from that meeting were:

· Article in the local Church magazine will focus on what we have achieved so far in regards to NHW (Adrian)

· The Website will be kept updated with information and events (Richard)

· Our annual Parish record will contain an article on NHW and advertise the proposed bicycle marking at the Village Hall in January (David).

· As part of the ongoing initiative Bob Lloyd & Simon Bailey will undertake a Bicycle Marking Session at the Village Hall. Subject to the availability of the Hall, this will take place on either Saturday 6th January or Saturday 13th January from 0930-1400. We will assist at the event.

· 5. We will aim to repeat the NHW Meeting in the Parish hall around March 2019. This will include focus on the new Wards. Dates to be finalised.

· 6. Adrian will obtain an invitation for Bob/Simon to attend a C5 Meeting. 

We are going to meet up in October to finalise things.

Following Adrian’s discussion about what we are doing with NWH at the C5 Meeting, In July, I attended a meeting of the Leckhampton with Warden Hill Parish Council, with Simon Bailey. They intend to follow our lead. They intend to use our Newsletter as a template.

Other

I have contacted Debbie Powell, the Road Safety and Traffic Management Officer, using Archer equipment they are able to set up a speed survey in the area. This Survey will record 24 hrs a day, 7 days a week and give us information with regards to volume and speed of traffic, time when traffic is in the area as well as length of vehicles.  Debbie and her colleague Dave Collicott set up the survey and leave the device in place for about a week (it’s a small black box rather than the strips across the road).
We have told Debbie that we would like to understand how many people are still going over 30 by the time they reach the bend to the left about 30 yards before the roundabout at the end of Sunnyfield Lane (coming from Morrisons). 


Crime & Statistics 

Anti-social behaviour continues to be the largest area of crime in the Parish. 

Crime stats for May & June 2018 & by year 2014-2017 are below.

At time of writing July’s figures not yet published.


 

[image: image3.emf]Crime type by Month 2018 - Up 

Hatherley

Jan

Feb Mar Apr May Jun Total

Anti-social behaviour 8 6 8 16 16 11 65 38.92%

Bicycle theft 1 0 3 0 0 0 4 2.40%

Burglary 5 1 1 0 2 4 13 7.78%

Criminal damage and arson 1 1 4 2 0 1 9 5.39%

Drugs 0 0 0 1 0 0 1 0.60%

Other crime 0 0 1 0 1 1 3 1.80%

Other theft 5 5 3 3 0 2 18 10.78%

Possession of weapons 0 0 0 2 0 0 2 1.20%

Public order 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0.00%

Robbery 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0.00%

Shoplifting 2 0 0 3 0 1 6 3.59%

Theft from the person 0 2 0 0 0 0 2 1.20%

Vehicle crime 1 4 0 6 3 5 19 11.38%

Violence and sexual offences 2 2 2 6 6 7 25 14.97%

TOTALS Up Hatherley 25 21 22 39 28 32 167 100.00%

TOTALS for Benhall 51 45 67 57 220

Crime type for June 2018

Up Hatherley Benhall Cheltenham Town Totals % Up Hatherley % Benhall

Anti-social behaviour

11 20 106 137 8.03% 14.60%

Bicycle theft

0 0 8 8 0.00% 0.00%

Burglary

4 9 4 17 23.53% 52.94%

Criminal damage and arson

1 5 19 25 4.00% 20.00%

Drugs

0 1 0 1 0.00% 100.00%

Other crime

1 1 0 2 50.00% 50.00%

Other theft

2 6 22 30 6.67% 20.00%

Possession of weapons

0 1 0 1 0.00% 100.00%

Public order

0 1 12 13 0.00% 7.69%

Robbery

0 0 0 0 #DIV/0! #DIV/0!

Shoplifting

1 5 30 36 2.78% 13.89%

Theft from the person

0 0 1 1 0.00% 0.00%

Vehicle crime

5 5 1 11 45.45% 45.45%

Violence and sexual offences

7 8 36 51 13.73% 15.69%

TOTALS 

32 62 239 333 9.61% 18.62%

Up Hatherley by Year

2017 2016 2015 2014

Crime type Total % Total % Total % Total %

Anti-social behaviour 153 44% 143 44% 131 41% 128 51%

Bicycle theft 8 3% 10 3% 4 1% 2 1%

Burglary 29 7% 24 7% 49 15% 28 11%

Criminal damage and arson 20 7% 22 7% 23 7% 25 10%

Drugs 5 1% 3 1% 1 0% 3 1%

Other crime 6 0% 0 0% 0 0% 2 1%

Other theft 35 11% 35 11% 34 11% 27 11%

Possession of weapons 0 0% 0 0% 1 0% 0 0%

Public order 3 1% 3 1% 4 1% 1 0%

Robbery 1 0% 0 0% 0 0% 1 0%

Shoplifting 9 7% 23 7% 10 3% 12 5%

Theft from the person 1 1% 3 1% 3 1% 0 0%

Vehicle crime 61 11% 36 11% 30 9% 12 5%

Violence and sexual offences 32 7% 21 7% 32 10% 12 5%

TOTALS 363 100% 323 100% 322 100% 253 100%
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6th Nov 2018

